Mark Wilson

Wien, Austria

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I have worked overseas for over 12 years now. I initially left Australia to pursue more challenging career development options which were offered to me by my employer. Through Shell, I have worked in the Sultanate of Oman, Brunei, and now my family and I are about to complete our posting in Austria. 

Apart from new challenges, better pay and conditions were also viewed as being an attractive incentive towards uprooting oneself to move overseas. However, taking into account the fact that my wife was prevented from working (due to local visa/employment regulations) for more than eight years, the actual financial benefits are substantially less than many might assume. Since our only real estate investment is a small apartment in Melbourne, the real estate boom in Australia will also negatively affect our savings when we ultimately return to there to live as a family of four.

Indeed we have always viewed Australia as our final destination, even though my wife is British. The only unknown is the exact timing. We would ideally like to return in around 4 years time. This will place both my 2 children in secondary school, and we feel that a stable situation will be important for the final part of their schooling. My own secondary education was undertaken at a private school and I would like to consider providing the same educational experience for my children. However, the long waiting lists for many such schools, and the inability to predict our future employment location in Australia means that this will be difficult if not impossible to arrange.

Another potential concern would be health insurance. Although it is currently provided by my employer while away from Australia. This will not be the case when I return. Fortunately, Shell was able to communicate the ramifications of changes to the health insurance fund regulations in the last few years. As a result I believe I my suspended membership in an Australian health fund will allow a resumption of insurance at the cheaper rates applicable for longer term members. However many people who were unaware of the changes, and what they could have done to minimise the impact will be disadvantaged w.r.t. private health insurance when returning to Australia.

Keeping up with changes to taxation, superannuation, and health legislation is not easy, especially from locations such as Oman. Access to financial advice which is specifically applicable to Australian expatriates is very difficult to find. Inevitably, any locally provided advice is not subject to the controls and standards that would apply in Australia. (In contrast there seem to be no end to those who can provide the same kind of advice for British expatriates.)

Here in Vienna, Austria, we are members of OzCon (Australian Connection) which is an informal association run by volunteers. Through OzCon, many Australians are able to network with other Australian expatriates, and the group has functional links with the social and official (eg. DFAT warnings etc.) workings of the Australian Embassy as well as links to the Austrian Australian Association. Every year volunteers from OzCon have manned the Australian food stall at the UN Womens Group Bazaar, serving up Pavlovas to hoards of hungary expatriate and Austrian customers.The demand always outstrips supply!

As overseas representatives of Australia, we are often asked to compare the situation, customs and culture, weather etc. between Australia and that of our host country. We have also hosted many Australian friends on overseas visits and advise interested locals on the sights and experiences that Australia can offer them. 

** Australian expatriate networks could be further leveraged as tourism information access points, helped by tourism information packs which could be distributed via groups such as Vienna’s OzCon.

We do still feel a connection with Australia, helped by annual visits back to Australia paid for by my employer. But even so, we do miss the exposure to the Australian media. Fortunately, I am able to keep up with the Australian news by downloading web pages onto my Palm Pilot and reading the electronic equivalent of an Australian newspaper on my way to work in Vienna! On the other hand we don’t get much access to good Australian drama or comedy. Maybe future technoligical advances and and new commercial models will allow more of these types of programs to be delivered over the internet. We can only hope this will be the case, because while we do feel a strong connection to Australia, our children are truly global, having never lived in Britain or Australia. More access to Australian children’s programs would, I believe, certainly help in nurturing a sense of Australian identity for them. 

** Perhaps Australia should set up a network of resources similar to those provided by the British Council (or even in conjunction or partnership with them.)

Information for new arrivals in any part of the world is often hard to find. In Austria, the American Womens association produces an excellent book called “Living in Vienna” with all sorts of practical information for expatriates of any nationality. Similarly, there is a set of websites accessed through http://www.outpostexpat.nl/  which provide similar information to new or potential arrivals.

** I would like to see some level of support given to australian expatriate groups to undertake similar endeavours, aimed at the particular needs of Australians.

Lastly, we view ouselves as extremely fortunate in living in a variety of cultures, climates and world regions, and hope that our children will appreciate and build upon the broad social and cultural experiences that they  are continually being exposed to. 

I trust that you will find the above information and thoughts relevant to your inquiry and thankyou for the opportunity to provide a submission.

Yours faithfully,

Mark Wilson
